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Tiree Community Council 


	Date
	1st July 2020

	Time
	1900hrs

	Venue
	Zoom Video Conference 

	Present
	Councillors Present: John Holliday, Ian Gillies, Phyl Meyer, Alison Clark and John Patience, Gerard McGoogan
Guests: Mary Jean Devon (MJD) Argyll and Bute Councillor, Jim Lynch (JL) Argyll and Bute Councillor, Roddy MacCuish (RMC) Argyll and Bute Councillor.  
Minute Taker: Louise Reid

Public – 42


1. Welcome and apologies. 
· The Chair welcomed all present to the meeting no apologies were received. It was noted that the meeting has been recorded for minute taking purposes. PM gave a brief overview of the Zoom Meeting Protocol. 
2. Conflict of Interest
· None
3. Previous Minutes
· The previous minutes are now available on the Community Council Website. 
· It was noted that the Meeting Minutes are now being send to Argyll and Bute Councillors.
· Correspondence is ongoing with Loganair, JH has liaised with Tiree Medical Practice and fed back to Loganair. 
· A letter has been received regarding lack of diversity on the Community Council. The Community Council are working hard to encourage a more diverse board. It was noted that there are currently spaces available on the Community Council. It was agreed to advertise for the two availble co-opted spaces. In the meantime, Tiree Community Council will be working with previous councillors to find a trend as to the high turnover rate and try to improve this going forward. 
· Correspondence regarding a recent visit from the Health board to Tigh Na Rhuda are ongoing. Contact has been made with Kieran Green (Chair of the Health and Social Care Partnership).  TCC are now satisfied with the outcome of this correspondence. 
· It was noted that police Scotland can be contacted on 101 as oppose to 111 stated in the previous minutes. 
· It was agreed to investigate the continuation of digitalised meetings when normal service resumes. IG to action, C/FWD.
· There being no other matters arising and pending the agreed changed the minutes of the previous meeting were approved. Proposed by PM and seconded by AC.
4. Correspondence
· A Report has been received from Police Scotland, since the last Report on 2nd June 2020, there have been eight incidents reported, it was noted that the case of vandalism reported on Balevullin Beach has now resulted in one individual being charged. It was also noted that the Police Report is a matter of public record. 
· A letter has been received from a member of the public regarding concerns over the lack of social distancing taking place on Tiree. Tiree Community Council acknowledge this concern and remind people that Covid-19 is still a threat and Social Distancing measured should be adhered to. Dr Mike MacIver suggested that the Community is doing a good job in following guidelines and although some lapses have taken place, overall Tiree has been adhering to the rules put in place. 
· Notice has been received from George Lesley, regarding their plans to return to Tiree to carry out works on the Pier and the precautions they have put in place to ensure they adhere to Covid-19 Regulations. 
· It was noted that the Landfill site is once again open with normal operating hours. 
· A letter was received from Seonaidh Mackenzie (BBC Alba) stating that Tiree Community Council and Mull Community Council both have meetings on the same date and suggested a potential change in date could secure more attendees.

· Tiree Community Council are looking for comments and feedback as to how people have been affected by the current ferry arrangements.  

5. Ferry Update
· PM gave a brief update on the current Ferry Status
· A new timetable has now been released by CalMac, and booking is now possible on a rolling two week basis. Meaning bookings can be made for any date within the 14 day window, however nothing there after, which could have implications when trying to book a return journey. 
· The current capacity on the Clansman with Social Distancing in place is 86 passengers. It was noted that this could change over time as Government Guidelines ease further. 
· It has been confirmed that 20% of the total capacity will be kept clear to allow  for booking on the day of travel. These will be available on a first come first serve basis, with no priority for islanders etc. 
· There is currently no arrangements in place that allow for islanders to have any form of priority when making a booking. 
· Robert Morrison has responded to recent correspondence, the full response is available on the Tiree Community Council website. 
· It was noted that these decisions are out width the control of CalMac, and they are working within the guidelines that have been enforced by the Scottish Government and Transport Scotland. 
· It was noted that CalMac are working under very difficult circumstances.
· A letter has also been received from Don MacKillop (CalMac). It was noted that there is potential for a Friday sailing to be introduced to the timetable, this will be effective from Friday 17th July.
· It was suggested that booking on Island is more effective than booking online or through the call centre as often the system crashes. It was noted that an increase in opening hours would help make this possible. JH has spoken to the CalMac staff on the island who have confirmed that their operating hours have been reduced due to Covid-19. 
· A member of the public noted that there may be some people on the island who would have difficulty booking on island, due to personal circumstances, such as work or shielding. It was suggested that Tiree Community Council clarify with local staff if they are happy to continue making bookings for people over the phone. The local office number is 01879220337. 
· Discussions are currently ongoing regarding the decrease in the Social Distancing rule from two meters to one meter, if this is the case then passenger capacity will increase from 86 to 222. It is thought that the 20% first come first serve booking option will still apply.
· Thanks were given to the CalMac Staff for their help during this time. 
· It was suggested by a member of the public that Tiree has been treated unfairly in the reinstatement of the Summer Timetable. Most routes are now receiving their regular timetabled sailings, whereas the Tiree route is still seeing a reduced service. It was agreed to take this forward. JH to action. 

· It was noted that medical staff are having issues securing tickets to get to Tiree to carry out their period of work, as well as this, patients who are leaving the island have no security that they will be able to get home. Up until now there have been no real issues with this, and the re-introduction of the Oban flight has also helped. It was noted that there is some uncertainty going forward, but CalMac staff are trying their best to utilise the 20% first come first serve bookings effectively. It was agreed to pursue priority bookings for key workers and patients.  JH to action.
· A member of the public commented on how stressful it would be for a patient not to have confirmed bookings. 
· Fergus Ewing has recommended that Ferry Companies hold one berth for the transportation of passengers with confirmed Covid-19, who have to leave their rented accommodation and return home. It is unsure how the logistics of this would work and the passengers could be safely transported. CalMac have not released any statement regarding this proposed policy. It was agreed to contact the Health Department regarding this. JH to action. 
· A demonstration took place at the Pier regarding priority places for islanders, thanks were given to those in attendance. 
· It was also noted that when making a booking, dog owners must book a separate ticket for their dogs as there is a limited number of spaces available in the pet areas. It was agreed to confirm this. JH to action. 
· Tiree Community Council have written to a number of bodies regarding the capacity issues and the issues with booking tickets for islanders, including the Transport Minister, Local Councillors, MSPs, CalMac Officials etc. Tiree Community Council are also using the Press to raise awareness of these issues. 
· It was suggested that there could me more that the Tiree Community Council could to do raise their political profile. Roddy MacCuish (RMC) suggested that Tiree Community Council could use more of the resources available, such as writing to local councillors and Councillor Robin Currie, to have Tiree issues on the agenda and being discussed. JH to action.
6. Air Service Update
· The Oban flight is currently operating a return flight on a Wednesday for emergency cases and Key workers only. It is uncertain as to when this service will be open to the public.
· The Glasgow flight is currently operating on one rotation per day, and is currently linked with Barra until the 15thJuly, and Campbeltown thereafter. 
· A new timetable will be released on the 3rd August, it is unsure if there will be demand for the fights to be increased to two daily rotations. 
· It was suggested that cost of the tickets have increased. It was agreed to investigate this. AC to action. 
· A member of the public noted that they were able to get last minute flights at a Senior Citizens rate to get on and off the island for essential travel. 
· It was noted that there is no social distancing measures on flights, however face masks are required. 
· It was agreed to investigate as to when Hebridean Air will accept members of the public on the Oban-Tiree flight. RMC to action. 
· A member of the public suggested that due to the flight share with Barra there has been a slight delay in the post arriving on Tiree. It was suggested that this could be taken up with Royal Mail. It was noted that some Royal Mail items have been coming by ferry as oppose to by plane, the reason for which is unknown.  It was agreed to investigate this. JH to action. 
7. Scarinish Phone Box
· JP gave a brief update on the Phone Box Project.
· The Scarinish Box has now been completed, and in use as a Community Cupboard run by SOLAR. (‘Provisions’ in Gaelic) Thanks were given to all who contributed time, skills, and donations for the cupboard.  

· It is hoped that work on the remaining phone boxes will resume soon. 
8. Virtual Doors Open Day
· It was noted that during September, some businesses, services and attractions offer a ‘Doors Open Day’ whereby members of the public can see places of work that are not usually visited by members of the public, such as the Coastguard Station, The Fire Station, the Water Works, Hydro Buildings, the school and houses with unusual architecture etc. 
· It was suggested by a member of the public that Tiree could potentially organise a virtual tour of these buildings. 

· It was agreed that this would be a great opportunity to showcase the Island virtually whilst people cannot visit and good opportunity for locals to find out more about where they live. 

· It was noted that there was a series of promotional films made for Tiree which could also be used during this project.

· It was suggested that other bodies could get involved such as Discover Tiree. It was agreed to take this forward potentially in partnership with another group on the island. AC to action.
· It was noted that the ‘Doors Open Day’ is usually run by the Local Authority, working with the Scottish Civic Trust to give people an opportunity to see inside the Civic buildings, however this year it has been extended to include other buildings. 
9. Complaint about Governance
· Tiree Community Council have received a complaint about a recently letter produced and sent by the Council to the Cabinet Secretary for Transport. A full copy of the letter is available on the Community Council Website. It was suggested that there was not enough research carried out to represent the views of the community fairly. The Community Council have released a statement in response to this complaint: 
‘Ferry ticketing was discussed at the Tiree Community Council public meeting on 3 June. After this, information about the situation changed almost daily. It became increasingly apparent that historic bookings for the summer were, at least to some extent, being honored, and that demand for ferry spaces was going to outstrip supply. This would cause a problem for the considerable number of islanders who were contacting us: both for them getting to the mainland, and for their families coming to Tiree. We were aware of similar opinions being expressed on other islands.
We therefore held an emergency meeting eight days later to review the situation. At this, we agreed to write a letter to the Cabinet Secretary for Transport. We all considered the text of the letter over the weekend 13-14 June and sent it on the Monday morning. We presented what we considered the uncontroversial view that the Tiree community and their families should be allowed a fair share of this limited resource along with patients, key workers, second home owners and visitors in a managed process. We have not had a reply from the Cabinet Secretary. But we did have a discussion with Michael Russell, who told us that the letter did arrive on Michael Matheson's desk and had been well received
The members of TCC believe that we needed to act fast to influence an imminent Scottish Government decision on ferries; that our letter was fair and considerate to all groups of ferry users; that although this letter had not been discussed at the June public meeting, what we were proposing represented a view held by the majority of the island community, our constituents. In doing this, we were informed by the weight of opinion expressed to TCC recently and our long-term political understanding of the island. The reaction since the letter was published shows this was indeed the case.
We genuinely welcome contact with you, and the best way to tell us what you think about something is to email or phone one of councillors.
If you are still unhappy with what we did in this instance, there is a complaints system. Go to Tiree Community Council website, hit the 'Governance' button and that will take you to a link for Argyll and Bute Council's website where you can find 'Complaints'.
· It was noted that there is now a complaints procedure in place and is available to view on the website. 
· It was noted by a member of the public that this incident has been a useful learning curve for the Community Council as up to date governance and procedures have now been put in place.  

· It was suggested by RMC that it can be difficult for Community Councils to gather a representative view of the communities which they serve. It was suggested by RMC that experience and judgments calls do have a part to play when trying to move things forward for the local community. 

· MJD suggested that Tiree Community Council is very open and transparent in what they do. 
· JL agreed with the above comments and suggested that having clear Governance guidelines will assist with any issues in the future. 

· JH concluded that the Community Council believe that the letter sent to the Cabinet Secretary for Transport was representative of the island views, however the council will abide by more structured governance guidelines going forward. 
10. AOCB

· It was noted that there has been guidance released from other islands for the attention of their visitors. For example Islay and Jura have created a letter to visitors, this is friendly and welcoming, whilst being informative and encouraging people to adhere to the Government Guidelines and a promise that the islanders will do the same. It was agreed that this is a good idea, however its unsure if the Community Council are the correct body to carry this forward. It was agreed that the Community Council could draft a letter and circulate it amongst key groups on the Island. TCC to action.
· It was noted that the public toilet is currently closed, and will be reopened on the 15th July with enhanced cleaning measures in place. There will now be two cleans per day. 
· A member of the public thanked the Councillors for their work, and apologised for any ill feelings caused by the recent governance issue, however it is still believed that that the way in which the letter was produced was not a democratic view. Concerns were also raised regarding the way in which the comments section was being moderated, in that there were negative comments directed to specific individuals. 
· It was also noted by a member of the public that when councillors participate in the form it should be clarified if their comments are representative of the council or are that of the individual. It was clarified that the Community Council would only post a collective view through the admin facility on the site. Any individual posts are personal views. 
· Further comment was received by a member of the public in disagreement of the way in which the island views were represented to the Transport Secretary. It was also noted that the way in which the comments were used was hurtful and disappointing. 
· Thanks were given to all who attended and contributed to the meeting, 
There being no other business the meeting was closed; the date of the next meeting is 5st August.
ACTIONS
	ACTION
	BY WHOM
	DUE BY

	Investigate the continuation of digitalised meetings when normal service resumes.
	IG
	5th August

	Investigate why the Summer Timetable has not been fully restored in line with other island routes. 
	JH
	5th August

	Continue to lobby for priority Ferry Bookings for Key Workers and medical patients. 
	JH
	5th August

	Contact the Health Department in regard to transportation of passengers with confirmed Covid-19 on the ferry.
	JH
	5th August

	Contact CalMac to confirm is dogs require separate bookings on ferries.
	JH
	5th August

	Begin raising the political profile of TCC by writing to councillors such as Robin Currie.
	JH
	5th August

	Investigate claims of Loganair pricing increase.
	AC
	5th August

	Find out when Hebridean Air will be accepting members of the public on their flights.
	RMC
	5th August

	Investigate the delay in the post reaching the island.
	JH
	5th August

	Investigate ‘Doors Open Day’ with other island bodies
	AC
	5th August

	Draft ‘A letter to visitors’ and circulate.
	TCC
	5th August
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